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COUNCIL INFORMATION PACKAGE 

January 24, 2020 

Information Reports 

2020-INFO-6 Commissioner of Finance – re: Bill 108 More Homes, More Choice Act, 
2019 and Bill 138 Plan to Build Ontario Together Act 

Early Release Reports 

There are no Early Release Reports 

Staff Correspondence 

There is no Staff Correspondence 

Durham Municipalities Correspondence 

1. Municipality of Clarington – re: Resolution passed at their Council meeting held on 
January 20, 2019, endorsing the Town of Whitby’s resolution regarding Gas Tax 
Funds 

2. Municipality of Clarington – re: Resolution passed at their Council meeting held on 
January 20, 2020, endorsing the City of Pickering’s resolution regarding National 
School Bus Safety Week and Stop Arm Cameras 

Other Municipalities Correspondence/Resolutions 

1. City of Quinte West – re: Resolution passed at their Council meeting held on 
January 13, 2020, regarding Conservation Authorities 

2. Municipality of Dutton Dunwich – re: Resolution passed at their Council meeting 
held on January 15, 2020, supporting the important role Conservation Authorities 
provide to local communities in delivering watershed management programs 

3. Township of Perth South - re: Resolution passed at their Council meeting held on 
September 3, 2019, supporting the resolution from the Township of Warwick 
regarding Safety on Family Farms 
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Miscellaneous Correspondence 

There is no Miscellaneous Correspondence 

Advisory Committee Minutes 

1. Durham Agricultural Advisory Committee (DAAC) minutes – January 14, 2020 

Members of Council – Please advise the Regional Clerk at clerks@durham.ca, if you 
wish to pull an item from this CIP and include on the next regular agenda of the 
appropriate Standing Committee. Items will be added to the agenda if the Regional Clerk 
is advised by Wednesday noon the week prior to the meeting, otherwise the item will be 
included on the agenda for the next regularly scheduled meeting of the applicable 
Committee. 

Notice regarding collection, use and disclosure of personal information: 
Written information (either paper or electronic) that you send to Durham Regional Council 
or Committees, including home address, phone numbers and email addresses, will 
become part of the public record.  If you have any questions about the collection of 
information, please contact the Regional Clerk/Director of Legislative Services. 
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From: Commissioner of Finance 
Report: #2020-INFO-6 
Date: January 24, 2020 

Subject: 

Bill 108 More Homes, More Choice Act, 2019 and Bill 138 Plan to Build Ontario Together 
Act 

Recommendation: 

Receive for information 

Report: 

1. Purpose 

1.1 The purpose of this report is to advise Regional Council of the changes to the 
Development Charges Act, 1997 (DCA), effective January 1, 2020 as a result of: 

a. Certain sections of Bill 108 More Homes, More Choice Act, 2019 and Bill 138 
Plan to Build Ontario Together Act being proclaimed; and 

b. The release of Regulation 454/19 in support of Bill 108 and Bill 138. 

2. Background 

2.1 Bill 108, More Homes, More Choice Act, 2019, received Royal Assent on June 6, 
2019 and the Province released two proposed regulations on June 21, 2019 (ERO 
#019-0184 and #019-0183).  Staff previously reported on the intended changes to 
the DCA from Bill 108 and the related regulations (Report #2019-INFO-51) which 
are summarized in the following chart: 
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Issue Change 
Waste Diversion Services • Removal of 10 per cent statutory reduction 
Ambulance Services • Removal of 10 per cent statutory exemption 
Exemption of Secondary 
Suites 

• Extends exemption to new residential units (current DCA 
applies exemption to existing homes) 

• Extends exemption to secondary units detached from the 
existing or new home 

• Durham’s by-law already exempts secondary units 
detached from the existing home  

Removal of Soft services 
from the DCA and 
Imposition of Community 
Benefits Charges By-law: 

• Long term care 
• Health and Social 

Services 
• Housing Services 
• Development 

Related Studies 

• Impose a Community Benefits Charge (CBC) under the 
Planning Act (replaces soft services DCs) 

• Require municipalities to transition to the CBC regime by 
January 1, 2021 

• Cannot impose a CBC for certain services currently 
ineligible under the DCA – tourism, cultural or 
entertainment facilities, hospitals, headquarters etc. 

• Amount of the CBC is to be limited to an amount that 
shall not exceed an amount equal to the prescribed 
percentage of the value of the land – percentage and 
attribution of maximum charge between upper and lower 
tier municipalities not yet prescribed 

Collection of 
Development Charges 

• DCs for rental housing, institutional, commercial and 
industrial developments will be paid over five years in 
equal installments, commencing the earlier of date of 
issuance of an occupancy permit or occupancy of the 
building (i.e. six annual installments) 

• DCs for not-for-profit housing developments will be paid 
over twenty years in equal installments, commencing the 
earlier of date of issuance of an occupancy permit or 
occupancy of the building (i.e. twenty-one annual 
installments) 

• Municipality can charge interest to recover foregone 
revenue – Province not prescribing a maximum interest 
rate 

Freezing of Development 
Charges 

• DC rates locked in on the date of application for an 
approval of development in a site plan control area; or 
the date an application for an amendment to a by-law 
passed under Section 34 of the Planning Act 

• DC rates frozen until two years from the date the site 
plan application or zoning application is approved 

• Municipality can impose interest charges from the date 
the applicable application is received to the date the DC 
is payable to recover foregone revenue 

• Province not prescribing a maximum interest rate 
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2.2 Subsequent to Bill 108 receiving Royal Assent, the Province introduced Bill 138 
(Plan to Build Ontario Together Act) in the Ontario Legislature on November 6, 
2019 which included a number of changes to Bill 108.  The Bill received Royal 
Assent on December 10, 2019.  In this regard, Bill 138: 

a. Removed industrial and commercial development from the types of 
development that would be eligible for the development charge installment 
provisions and the deferral of payment to occupancy (i.e. commercial and 
industrial developments will continue to pay the full amount of DCs owing at 
building permit issuance); and 

b. Added provisions to allow a Community Benefits Charges By-law (under the 
Planning Act) to be appealed to the Local Planning Appeal Tribunal (LPAT), 
as is the case with DC by-laws under the DCA. 

3. Update on Bill 108 and Bill 138 

3.1 In December 2019, certain sections of Bill 108 and Bill 138 were proclaimed and 
came into force on January 1, 2020, with no transition period.  As well, Regulation 
454/19 was released on December 20, 2019 to further support the changes 
identified in Bill 108 and Bill 138. The changes that came into effect on January 1, 
2020 include the following: 

a. DCs for rental housing and institutional developments are to be paid in six 
equal installments over five years and non-profit housing developments will 
pay DCs in twenty-one equal installments over twenty years, commencing the 
earlier of the date of issuance of occupancy permit or the date of first 
occupancy (prior to January 1, 2020, 100% of the development charges were 
paid at the time of building permit issuance for these types of development); 

b. The development charge rates will be frozen at the date of site plan or zoning 
by-law amendment application, for applications received on or after January 
1, 2020.  The rates will be frozen for two years after approval of the site plan 
or zoning by-law amendment application (prior to January 1, 2020 the 
development charge rates were generally determined at the time of building 
permit issuance for institutional, rental-housing and non-profit housing 
developments);  

c. The freezing of DC provisions will also apply to commercial, industrial and 
residential development developments if they go through the site plan 
application or a zoning by-law amendment application process; and 

d. The exemption of secondary units has been broadened to apply to units that 
are detached from the existing unit but on the same property (formerly, the 
DCA only required an exemption for secondary units attached to existing 
units), however, Durham’s in force DC By-law already exempts secondary 
units that are detached from the existing unit. 
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3.2 Regulation 454/19 provided further clarification on the amendments to the DCA 
through the following definitions: 

a. Rental housing development means development of a building or structure 
with four or more dwelling units, all of which are intended for use as rented 
residential premises; 

b. Institutional development includes long term care and retirement homes, 
universities, colleges, hospices, a memorial home, clubhouse or athletic 
grounds by an Ontario branch of the Royal Canadian Legion; 

c. Non-profit housing development means development of a building or structure 
intended for use as a residential premise by: 

• A non-profit housing co-operative in good standing under the Co-operative 
Corporations Act; 

• a corporation without share capital to which the Corporations Act applies 
that is in good standing under the Act and whose primary object is to 
provide housing; and 

• a corporation without share capital to which the Canada Not-for-profit 
Corporations Act applies, that is in good standing under that Act and 
whose primary object is to provide housing.   

d. Specifies that only the Statistics Canada Non-Residential Building 
Construction Price Index for Ottawa-Gatineau or Toronto may be used for 
indexing development charges. 

3.3 Municipalities can charge interest to recover the costs associated with the 
development charge deferral and / or the freezing of DCs.  The Province has not 
prescribed a maximum interest rate for this purpose at this time.  

3.4 There has been no update on the implementation on the Community Benefits 
Charges under the authority of the Planning Act.  The draft regulations state that 
the prescribed date to transition to the Community Benefits Charge regime is 
January 1, 2021.  Under this scenario, municipalities can continue to collect soft 
service development charges until December 31, 2020.  

4. Financial Implications 

4.1 The changes effective January 1, 2020 related to the delayed collection of DCs 
and freezing of DCs will impact the Region’s cashflow and result in an increase in 
administration / procedural costs.  The reduced cashflow could result in: 

a. The deferral of growth related capital infrastructure needed to support future 
development; 

b. Increased debt financing; and  
c. Greater pressure on property taxes and water and sewer user rates.  
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4.2 The freezing of DCs at the time of planning application could have a significant 
impact when a municipality is renewing their DC By-law.  The renewal of a DC by-
law can result in significant increases in the water, sewer and roads DC quantums, 
due to higher construction costs. Allowing the freezing of DCs to avoid DC 
increases related to a by-law renewal will result in a DC revenue shortfall and 
result in increased funding from user revenue and property taxes, depending upon 
interest charges yet to be determined. 

4.3 With respect to the new Community Benefits Charges regime, the calculation 
methodology and other details have not been released, therefore the financial 
impact is unknown.   

5. Next Steps 

5.1 As the changes to the DCA impact both Regional and area municipalities on 
January 1, 2020, the Region will be working collaboratively with the local 
municipalities on an interim solution to implement the new requirements.  Local 
municipalities collect development charges on behalf on the Region. 

5.2 Regional staff have already met with area municipal staff to discuss how to 
coordinate implementing the changes that came into effect on January 1, 2020.  
Several issues have already been raised that staff are discussing, including: 

a. The importance of complete applications when determining application 
submission dates; 

b. The implications of changes to site plan applications (i.e. would DC rates be 
frozen on the date that changes to site plan applications are filed, or are the 
rates frozen as of the date of the original application);  

c. Tracking of application submission and approval dates for site plans and 
zoning by-law amendment applications; and 

d. Tracking of occupancies by area municipalities and informing the Region as 
they occur. 

5.3 As approved by Regional Council in November 2019 (Report #2019-F-41), staff will 
be amending the Region’s DC By-laws in 2020 to reflect changes to the DCA.  In 
the interim, the Region’s DC By-laws will be applied in a manner that is consistent 
with the DCA (i.e. to comply with all the amendments effective January 1, 2020).  

5.4 Forthcoming, amendments to the Region’s DC By-laws will need to consider: 

a. Changes to the cashflows to reflect the delayed payment and freezing of 
DCs; 

b. Implementing an interest rate policy to address the foregone revenue for DC 
deferral and freezing;  

c. Implementation of a new Community Benefits Charges under the Planning 
Act (which removes the soft services from the DCA), once additional 
information is released;  

d. Removal of the statutory 10 per cent reduction for ambulance service. 
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5.5 Work will also be undertaken in 2020 on a new DC By-law for waste diversion 

services.  
     

5.6 Regional staff are investigating the possibility of recommending an interest rate 
policy for Regional Council approval, prior to amending the DC By-law, to recover 
foregone revenue related to the deferral and freezing of development charges.  It is 
not clear at this time if the interest rate policy is required to be in a DC By-law.  
 

5.7 Staff are also participating in regular conference calls with area municipal, single-
tier and Regional municipalities through MOFA as well as ongoing meetings with 
the local area municipalities which provides an opportunity to discuss the ongoing 
issues and challenges with the new changes and to share ideas on 
implementation.     

6. Conclusion 

6.1 Bill 108, Bill 138 and Regulation 454/19 made significant changes to the DCA, 
effective January 1, 2020 that will impact the collection of DCs (i.e. amount and 
process for collection) by all municipalities.  Regional staff will continue to work with 
area municipalities to implement these changes and will continue to update Council 
as more information becomes available. 

6.2 The inter-department DC working group will continue to analyze information and 
undertake the necessary work to amend the DC By-laws. The inter-departmental 
group is also facilitating ongoing discussion forums with the local area 
municipalities. 

6.3 This report has been prepared with assistance of the Works and Planning and 
Economic Development Departments, as well as Corporate Services - Legal 
Services. 

Respectfully submitted, 

 

Original Signed by Nancy Taylor 
Nancy Taylor, BBA, CPA, CA  
Commissioner of Finance  
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The Regional Municipality of Durham 

MINUTES 

DURHAM AGRICULTURAL ADVISORY COMMITTEE 

January 14, 2020 

A regular meeting of the Durham Agricultural Advisory Committee was held on Tuesday, 
January 14, 2020 in Boardroom 1-B, Regional Municipality of Durham Headquarters, 605 
Rossland Road East, Whitby at 7:30 PM 

Present: Z. Cohoon, Federation of Agriculture, Chair 
T. Watpool, Brock, Vice-Chair 
T. Barrie, Clarington 
D. Bath-Hadden, Regional Councillor 
N. Guthrie, Member at Large 
B. Howsam, Member at Large 
K. Kemp, Scugog 
K. Kennedy, Member at Large 
P. MacArthur, Oshawa 
G. O’Connor, Member at Large 
D. Risebrough, Member at Large 
H. Schillings, Whitby 
G. Taylor, Pickering 

Absent: F. Puterbough, Member at Large, Vice-Chair 
B. Smith, Uxbridge 
B. Winter, Ajax 

Also 
Present: Councillor Highet 

Staff 
Present: K. Kilbourne, Senior Planner, Department of Planning and Economic 

Development 
L. Mackenzie, Agriculture Program Coordinator, Department of Planning and 

Economic Development 
 S. Penak, Committee Clerk, Corporate Services – Legislative Services 

1. Election of Officers for 2020 

K. Kilbourne called for nominations for the position of Chair of the Durham 
Agricultural Advisory Committee. 
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Moved by D. Risebrough, Seconded by G. O’Connor, 
That Z. Cohoon be nominated for the position of Chair of the 
Durham Agricultural Advisory Committee. 

Moved by N. Guthrie, Seconded by G. O’Connor, 
That nominations be closed. 

 CARRIED 

K. Kilbourne asked if Z. Cohoon wished to stand. Z. Cohoon indicated he 
would stand. 

Z. Cohoon was acclaimed as the Chair of the Durham Agricultural Advisory 
Committee. 

Z. Cohoon, Chair, assumed the Chair for the remainder of the meeting. 

Z. Cohoon called for nominations for the two Vice-Chair positions of the 
Durham Agricultural Advisory Committee. 

Moved by Councillor Bath-Hadden, Seconded by F. Taylor, 
That F. Puterbough be nominated for the position of Vice-Chair of 
the Durham Agricultural Advisory Committee. 

Moved by Councillor Bath-Hadden, Seconded by H. Schillings, 
That T. Watpool be nominated for the position of Vice-Chair of the 
Durham Agricultural Advisory Committee. 

Moved by D. Risebrough, Seconded by T. Barrie, 
That nominations be closed. 

CARRIED 

Z.Cohoon asked if T. Watpool wished to stand. T. Watpool indicated he 
would stand. F. Puterbough expressed his willingness to stand prior to the 
meeting. 

F. Puterbough and T. Watpool were acclaimed as the first and second Vice-
Chairs, respectively, of the Durham Agricultural Advisory Committee. 

2. Adoption of Minutes 

Moved by D. Risebrough, Seconded by T. Barrie, 
That the minutes of the Durham Agricultural Advisory Committee 
meeting held on December 10, 2019 be adopted. 

CARRIED 

3. Declarations of Interest 

There were no declarations of interest. 
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4. Presentations 

A) Central Lake Ontario Conservation Authority Update, Chris Darling, Chief 
Administrative Officer  

Chris Darling, Chief Administrative Officer, Central Lake Ontario 
Conservation Authority (CLOCA), appeared before the Committee to provide 
a CLOCA Update. 

C. Darling provided a highlight of the programs and services that CLOCA 
offers. He advised that the six program areas include: Watershed Science 
and Management; YPDT CAMC Groundwater Program; Environmental Plan 
Review and Regulation Services; Conservation Area and Property 
Management; Community Engagement; and Corporate Services. 

C. Darling advised that CLOCA is the only conservation authority that is fully 
in Durham Region. 

C. Darling responded to questions from the Committee regarding what 
information the Ministry of the Environment, Conservation and Parks has 
regarding underground water testing; the impacts of the recent high volume 
rainfall; whether ground truthing is a requirement for zoning and Clarington’s 
zoning exercise; displacement of wildlife; and how CLOCA can become 
better communicators of the services they offer, in order to create a better 
relationship with land holders. 

5. Discussion Items 

A) Rural and Agricultural Economic Development Update  

L. MacKenzie, Program Coordinator, Agriculture and Rural Affairs provided 
the following update: 

• With regards to the Broadband Survey, postcards were handed out, 
and a survey was released last Tuesday and is now available online. 
She can provide a hardcopy or township offices will have those as 
well. 

• With regards to the Durham Broadband Roundtable Group, looking 
for a representative from DAAC to sit on this roundtable that will meet 
quarterly. The first roundtable meeting will be held February 6, 2020 
from 10-12 PM at Regional Headquarters. K. Kilbourne advised that 
she will send out the details. D. Risebrough commented that the 
survey is quite technical and complicated. 

• With regards to the Eastern Ontario Local Food Aggregation and 
Distribution Centre, the Peterborough and Kawartha Economic 
Development are currently evaluating the feasibility of developing a 
Local Food Aggregation and Distribution Centre. There is an online 
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survey and DAAC members are invited to attend a focus group being 
held January 21, 2020 from 10-12 PM in the City of Peterborough. 

• The Ontario Farmlands Trust (OFT) and the National Farmers Union – 
Ontario (NFU-O), will be hosting a series of free workshops on land 
linking and farmland conservation. The first workshop is being held 
January 30, 2020 from 4-6 PM at the Lunar Rhythm Gardens in 
Janetville. 

• With regards to a staffing update, interviews are currently taking place 
for the Manager position, and L. Mackenzie will be moving to a 
different portfolio, however will continue to support the agricultural 
portfolio still until her replacement is hired. 

B)  DAAC Farm Tour  

Councillor Bath-Hadden provided a brief update with respect to the DAAC 
Farm Tour date. She advised that there is a target date of September 17, 
2020. K. Kilbourne advised that she would confirm availability on the 
Regional Events Calendar. Councillor Bath-Hadden also advised that she will 
be attending the initial meeting with the farm manager to discuss future plans 
for the site. There will then be a joint meeting with DAAC members, 
subsequent of that and before the next meeting. 

K. Kilbourne advised that the draft farm tour invite list will be circulated to the 
members once it has been updated. 

C)  Updates on matters of interest and 2020 DAAC Presentations  

K. Kilbourne advised that she followed up with the Municipality of Clarington 
staff with respect to any presentations they’ve had from the Ministry of 
Transportation (MTO). Clarington staff advised that the leases between the 
farmers on the MTO owned lands and MTO are year to year for the most 
part. The last meeting the MTO attended at the Agricultural Advisory 
Committee of Clarington was in 2018. At Clarington’s meeting they reviewed 
the complaints process and Committee members raised issues around 
fencing, drainage, and local road conditions. K. Kilbourne also advised that 
the minutes of the Clarington Agricultural Committee detail the complaints 
process and she will circulate that information to committee members. 
K. Kilbourne advised the committee that the following presentations have 
been confirmed for future DAAC meetings: 

• Riaz Razvi, Business Analyst, Durham Region – February 
• Lake Simcoe Region Conservation Authority (LSCRA) – April 
• Ian McVey, Manager of Sustainability, Durham Region – May  
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6. Information Items 

A) Report #2019-INFO-91: Carruthers Creek Watershed Plan Update  

A copy of Report #2019-INFO-91 of the Commissioner of Planning and 
Economic Development regarding the Carruthers Creek Watershed Plan 
Update was provided as Attachment #2 to the Agenda and received. 

K. Kilbourne advised that staff are reviewing the first draft internally and will 
then be providing comments to the Toronto Region Conservation Authority 
(TRCA). DAAC will be notified when the draft is released for public comment.  

Moved by Councillor Bath-Hadden, Seconded by Kevin Kemp, 
That Information Item A) be received for information. 

 CARRIED 

5. Other Business 

D. Risebrough advised that his relatives, Mike and Jaime Risebrough of 
Maplebrough Farm, in the Township of Uxbridge, were recipients of the 
Holstein Canada Master Breeder Shields for 2019. The formal presentation 
of the award will take place at Holstein Canada’s annual meeting in April 
2020 in Regina, Saskatchewan. D. Risebrough stated that the Master 
Breeder program is the most prolific accolade awarded by Holstein Canada. 
L. Mackenzie advised that she could put something together to be promoted 
through Economic Development. 

K. Kilbourne advised that the Agriculture Sector Climate Adaptation Strategy 
and the Durham Region Broadband Strategy were selected as finalists for 
Economic Developers Council of Ontario (EDCO)awards. Donald Rickard, 
Chair of the Agriculture Sector Climate Change Expert Task Force, K. 
Kilbourne and other Regional Economic Development staff will be attending 
the awards ceremony in February. 

K. Kilbourne advised that tonight would be her last meeting as she accepted 
a position at the City of Pickering. The Committee thanked her for her work 
and dedication to the DAAC. 

6. Date of Next Meeting 

The next regular meeting of the Durham Agricultural Advisory Committee will 
be held on Tuesday, February 11, 2020 starting at 7:30 PM in Boardroom 1-
B, Level 1, 605 Rossland Road East, Whitby. 
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7. Adjournment 

Moved by T. Watpool, Seconded by K. Kemp, 
That the meeting be adjourned. 

CARRIED 

The meeting adjourned at 8:45 PM. 

Z. Cohoon, Chair, Durham 
Agricultural Advisory Committee 

S. Penak, Committee Clerk 
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